
Chapter 11 

PROMOTION OF ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH 

The Community Water Supply and Sanitation Programme continued 
to be accorded high priority in most countries. The emphasis of 
the WHO programme is, however, shifting to broader issues of 
the environment due to the growing awareness of the adverse 
effects on health by environmental pollution. This is due 
mainly to rapid urbanization and industrialization, and to 
continuous migration of people from rural to urban core areas 
and urban fringe areas. Many countries have initiated 
activities related to environmental health in rural and urban 
development and housing, prevention and control of 
environmental pollution and health hazards, environmental 
health impact assessment, control of poisoning, hazardous waste 
management, health risk assessment, epidemiology and chemical 
safety. The new global environmental health strategy, of which 
global community water supply and sanitation strategy is a 
component, received a favourable response from most countries. 

11.1 C O W I T Y  WATER SUPPLY AND SANITATION 

In order to accelerate the implementation of the Community 
Water Supply and Sanitation (CWSS) Programme, the "Action 
Agenda", as recommended by the International Drinking Water 
Supply and Sanitation Decade (IDWSSD) Consultation, held in the 
Regional Office in July 1988, was pursued with the countries. 
According to the recommendations, the countries would establish 



new sector targets after review and development of new sector 
action plans for institutional development, and carry out 
realignment and decentralization to secure better community 
~articiwtion. oarticularlv of women. A workshop to develop a . . 
strategy for co~mnunity water supply and sanitation in the 
Five-Year Plan was also organized in Indonesia. The development 
of a management information system (MIS) for promoting a 
realistic data base for better planning and management received 
special attention. Efforts are now concentrated on the develop- 
ment of a new global community water supply and sanitation 
strategy for better comprehensive planning and on the implemen- 
tation of sustainable sectoral activities in the 1990s. For this 
purpose, a global CWSS strategy meeting was held in March 1990 
in Rabat, Morocco, in which the Regional Office participated. A 
regional consultation on CWSS was held from 4 to 8 June 1990 in 
Manila, in which five countries of the Region participated. A 
global Consultation on Safe Water Supply and Sanitation for the 
1990s has been planned for September 1990 in New Delhi, for 
which support is being mobilized and the necessary background 
documents have been made available to the secretariat. 

Technical support was provided through consultation in the area 
of operation and maintenance in Bangladesn, Indonesia and 
Nepal, in the area of water quality surveillance and monitoring 
in India, Indonesia, Myanmar, Nepal, and Sri Lanka, and in the 
area of low-cost sanitation in Bhutan, India, Indonesia, 
Myanmar and Nepal. 

Efforts to mobilize the support of external agencies also 
continued. In this context, the Regional Office participated in 
review meetings of certain UNDP-funded projects, namely, those 
in Indonesia and Nepal. Joint activities were initiated in 
collaboration with the Regional Water Supply and Sanitation 
project of the World Bank in Bangladesh, India, Nepal and Sri 
Lanka. 

1. Manpower Training 

WHO support to manpower development through fellowships, 
special courses, observation tours within and outside the 
countries and through other group educational activities 
relevant to the countries' needs was continued in most 
countries. 

In-country training of sanitation workers, sub-professionals 
and engineers was arranged in Bangladesh, India, Indonesia, 



Myanmar and Nepal. Training curricula for various levels of 
public health engineers and sub-professionals were reviewed, 
and a proposal for the eeteblishment of a trainiw institute 
was finalized in Bangladesh. In-country training courses were 
conducted for the training of trainers of various levels of PHE 
staff as well as for the training of Upazila water supply 
committees and other community-level water supply and sanitation 
workers in Bangladesh. In Bangladesh and Nepal, training courses 
on the computer-aided design of water supply and sewerage 
networks were conducted in collaboration with the World Bank. 
Training in data collection, planning and management of water 
supply and sanitation was also provided to village cadres in 
Bangladesh, Indonesia and Nepal. Special short courses were 
conducted for sector officials in operation and maintenance 
aspects of CWSS installation in Bangladesh, Myanmar and Nepal. 
Training, through special courses, on trenchleas technology of 
micro-tunnelling, on low-cost water and sanitation technology 
for senior sector officials from India, and on the planning and 
management of rural water supply for officials from Maldives. 
was arranged. 

In-country training courses were arranged for Indonesian sector 
officials in intersectoral planning and in health education for 
village volunteers. The Desa "Demo" concept was field-tested. 

2. Institutional Development 

Progress continued to be made in the developsent of a management 
information system for planning, manpower and financial manage- 
ment in Bangladesh, India, Nepal and Sri Lanka. A consultation 
for the exchange of knowledge and information, including a 
review of micro computer programmes and the development of new 
softwares, including their testing, was organized in India and 
was attended by participants from India, Indonesia, Nepal and 
Sri Lanka. Support for the purchase of computer hardware was 
also provided. 

The responeibllities of the Department of Public Health 
Engineering (DPHE) and the Local Government Engineering Bureau 
in Bangladesh were reviewed. In India, assistance was provided 
for the preparation of a Rural Water Supply and Sanitation 
Manual. In Myanmar, guides, books and manuals on the sanitation 
programme were prepared in the local language. In Nepal, the 
sanitation strategy was reviewed and the preparation of a 
sector study and a master plan is being supported. 



3. Water Quality Surveillance 

A training workshop on water quality monitoring was organized 
by ESCAP in which senior sector officials from India, 
Indonesia, Nepal and Sri Lanka participated. Senior officials 
from India attended a course in water quality management for 
decisionlnakers. 

In Mongolia, a fellowship was provided for studies on water 
quality surveillance and control. Workshops on drinking water 
quality surveillance were held in India, Myanmar and Mongolia. 
A workshop on flouride removal was also organized in India. In 
Indonesia, wastewater quality aspects and environmental health 
impact aspects received special attention. The Regional 
Drinking Water Quality Surveillance and Monitoring Guide was 
finalized. 

4. Groundwater Development 

Activities connected with groundwater development continued to 
be of high priority in Bangladesh, Myanmar, India, Indonesia 
and Sri Lanka. Hydrogeological surveys, test drilling and 
exploitation of ground water continued in Bengkulu, Lampung and 
Tim Tim provinces of Indonesia, Myanmar and Sri Lanka. A 
workshop on the construction of radial wells was also organized 
in Myanmar. 

5 .  Research 

Research studies into the factors that Lead to the persistence 
of diarrhoea1 diseases in Sri Lanka, with emphasis on water 
quality and pollution aspects, and into appropriate types of 
latrines for rural communities in Thailand, were completed. In 
addition, research on different topics was continuing in India, 
Indonesia, Sri Lanka and Thailand. 

11.2 ENVIRONPIBNTAL HEALTH IN RURAL AND URBAN 
DBVELOPMKNT AND HOUSING 

With the rapid increases in populations, developing countries 
are faced with problems associated with urbanization, resulting 



in squatter settlements and overcrowding in existing housing 
areas, and concomitant deteriorating environmental conditions 
and services such as water supply, excreta disposal, waste 
water and refuse collection and disposal facilities etc. In 
order to cope with these environmental health problems, activi- 
ties in this sub-programme area concentrated on promoting 
intersectoral cooperation and community self-reliance using 
appropriate technology. In this connection, studies in selected 
areas were supported in Bangladesh, Myanmar, Sri Lanka and 
Thailand for developing plans for corrective action. The report 
on action study on environmental health problems and strategies 
for the improvement of conditions in six settlement areas in Sri 
Lanka was presented at a Conference on Community Environmental 
Health, held in Colombo in December 1989 to discuss concepts 
and methodologies, including their dissemination and wider 
application. The emphasis of this action study was to identify 
environmental health deficiencies and solicit solutions through 
active intersectoral cooperation and community participation. 

In view of the increasing problems of solid waste management in 
most countries, an intercountry consultation on solid waste 
management is planned for late 1990 in collaboration with 
Gesellschaft fur Technische Zusammenarbeit (GTZ). A regional 
overview of solid waste management, based on country reports 
from Bangladesh, India, Indonesia, Myanmar. Nepal, Sri Lanka 
and Thailand, has been prepared for presentation at this 
consultation. 

In Calcutta, India, a research project on the socioeconomic 
aspects of recycling urban solid waste is nearing completion. 

11.3 H W T H  RISK ASSESSMENT OF POTENTIALLY TOXIC CHEMICALS 

This sub-programme started in January 1990 and is primarily 
research-oriented, focusing on the development of research and 
evaluation methodologies as well as on the production and dis- 
semination of public information on potentially toxic chemicals 
for use by countries in such programme areas as control of 
environmental health hazards, food safety and workers' health. 

In Indonesia, a consultant assisted the national authorities in 
finalizing draft legislation on labelling, handling, storage 
and transportation of hazardous substances, which would help in 
the adoption of appropriate chemical safety measures in the 
country. 



U . 4  CONTBOL OF F2WIRONMENlAL HEALTH HAWBDS 

WHO'S collaborative efforts with Member Countries involved the 
strengthening of national institutional and manpower 
capabilities in the areas of air, water and land pollution 
prevention, as well as the promotion of chemical safety and 
control of other environmental health hazards. 

A tripartite review meeting of the UNDP-assisted intercountry 
project "Safety and Control of Pollutants and Toxic Chemicals" 
was held in the Regional Office in September 1989. Officials 
from India, Indonesia, Myanmar, Sri Lanka and Thailand 
participated. Immediately prior to the review meeting an 
intercountry conference, held in the Regional Office, 
identified several activities for the project, including 
hazardous waste management, emergency preparedness/response , 
poison control networks, information systems, essential 
equipment and manpower development. Subsequently, a draft 
project document for UNDP assistance under the UNDP Fourth 
Country Programme was prepared for Sri Lanka. 

The UNDP-funded project in DPR Korea on "Control of Environ- 
mental Health Hazards" was completed in December 1989, and the 
terminal tripartite review recommended an in-depth evaluation 
of the project. The tripartite evaluation team completed ita 
mission in mid-March, and two project documents - one to 
strengthen the central laboratory of the Central Hygienic and 
Anti-Epidemic Station and the other to develop the capabilities 
of related provincial and municipal surveillance laboratories - 
were drafted. 

In April 1990, a UNDP/WHO health sector mission in Indonesia 
identified two potential new projects - one on environmental 
health impact assessment and the other on the establishment of 
a national poison centre network - for UNDP assistance in the 
UNDP's Fourth Country Programme. In addition, the mission 
recommended the preparation of guidelines for health aspects in 
tourism as part of an existing UNDP pipeline project in the 
Comprehensive Tourism Development Plan. 

1. Menpower Training 

Nationals from Indonesia, Sri Lanka and Thailand attended a 
Poison Control Workshop in Malaysia in NovemberIDecember 1989. 
Three health officials from Indonesia also attended a meeting 
of the International Programme on Chemical Safety (IPCS) in 



Malaysia in November 1989, to improve their capabilities in the 
monitoring and control of chemical safety, particularly with 
respect to pesticides. In December 1989, an IPCS course on 
"Risk Assessment and Management of Toxic Chemicals: Principles 
and Applications" was conducted in Thailand. 

National workshops on "Safety and Control of Toxic Chemicals 
and Pollutants" were held in Sri Lanka in February 1990 and in 
Myanmar in April 1990. A national training course on "Soil and 
Groundwater Pollution" was held in India in September 1989 for 
officials of the central and state Boards for the Prevention 
and Control of Pollution. A national training workshop on 
Environmental Impact Asseasment was also conducted in India. A 
national workshop on Packaging, Labelling, Storage and 
Transportation of, and Information on, Hazardous Substances was 
held in Indonesia. 

Two officials of the Central Hygienic and Anti-epidemic Station 
(CHAES) laboratory in DPR Korea underwent special training in 
toxicology. An In-country study tour was arranged for central 
and state officials in India, to acquaint themselves with the 
latest industrial pollution problems and their control. For 
Indian officials, training in hazardous waste disposal and soil 
pollution control methods and in conducting environmental 
epidemiology was also arranged. 

2. Institutional Development 

WHO assistance in water pollution monitoring and control was 
provided to the Central Hygienic and Anti-epidemic Station 
laboratory in DPR Korea. In India, assistance was given to the 
central and state Boards for the Prevention and Control of 
Pollution in tannery waste management practices in West Bengal 
and Tamil Nadu. In proposing improvements to tannery waste 
treatment plants, the consultant recommended ways for the 
cost-effective recovery of chromium metal from waste water. 
Stemming from the tragic deaths (in 1989) caused by accidental 
chemical poisoning of food, support for drafting national 
legislation on hazardous substances was provided in Indonesia. 
Two WHO consultants assisted the Indian National Institute of 
Occupational Health in December 1989 and January 1990 in the 
training of staff in quality assurance of analytical pesticide 
residues and heavy metals. 

A pilot-cum-demonstration project on "Waste Management in the 
Electroplating Industry" in Delhi was completed, and information 



concerning the demonstrated approaches to promoting the 
methodology developed for reducing pollution is being 
disseminated. 

Computer hardware and software was procured for the 
establishment of poison information network centres in India, 
Indonesia and Thailand. In Sri Lanka, a computer to process 
information on chemicals in use was installed in the Central 
Environmental Authority. 

In Thailand, a national expert was engaged to review laws and 
regulations concerned with the control of chemical hazards and 
to study appropriate technologies related to the prevention of 
chemical poisoning, particularly that due to agro-chemicals. 

3. Global Environmental Monitoring 

Under the Global Environmental Monitoring System (GEMS), water 
quality monitoring activities continued in Bangladesh, India, 
Indonesia and Thailand, ambient air quality monitoring continued 
in India, Indonesia and Thailand, and food contamination moni- 
toring continued in Thailand; while health effects monitoring 
continued in Central Bombay, India, under the Human Exposure 
Assessment Location (HEAL) project. 

4. Research 

Research studies in safe chemical exposure, vehicular emissions, 
agro-chemicals, air pollution, pesticides residues and chemical 
contamination in food are being supported in Thailand. 

11.5 FOOD SAFETY 

WHO efforts in food safety were primarily aimed at strengthening 
national infrastructures, at developing standards and legisla- 
tion, and at monitoring and inspection. 

In India, WHO supported a national Workshop on Food Safety in 
Public Catering, in Hyderabad, in November 1989. The workshop 
identified shortcomings in food safety practices and recommended 
actions for improving the hygienic quality of foods served by 



public catering establishments and for the development of 
national food safety policies and strategies for public 
catering. 

In Indonesia, support was provided for the formulation of 
health regulations for restaurant hygiene and sanitation and 
for the preparation of guidelines for hygiene and sanitation 
inspectors in tourist areas. A visit by national staff to 
various countries to acquaint themaelves with food aafety 
legislation and administration and with current practices in 
food safety management was also organized. In April 1990, a 
UNDP/WHO health sector mission identified a new project for the 
promotion of food safety and food sanitation under the Fourth 
Country UNDP Programme. A research project on food contamination 
monitoring systems is also being supported. 

In India and DPR Korea, support was given for monitoring food 
contamination due to pesticides by providing equipment and 
consultants to strengthen laboratories in food analysis and 
monitoring. Surveys on pesticide residues in food commodities 
and on the use of food additives were initiated in India. 
Several countries participated in the seventh session of the 
Codex Alimentarius Coordinating Committee for Asia, held in 
Chiang Mai, Thailand, in February 1990. 

A project document on infrastructure development for food and 
drug control administration in Myanmar was prepared for UNDP 
support. 


